TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN


DRAFT MINUTES ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
SEPTEMBER 12, 2012
COMMUNITY SERVICE BUILDING
TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

Present:  Keelan, Houghton, Spencer, Martel and Alternate Barr
Absent:  Hein
Audience:  2

1.  The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm and roll call was taken.
2. Motion by Spencer to approve Minutes of August 8, 2012 as prepared, was seconded and passed 4-0 with Barr abstaining from the vote.
3. Sumerix Appeal:  Public Hearing opened at 7:05 pm.  Keelan explained the procedure for tonight’s appeal, starting with comments from any township officials, correspondence received, public comment and appellant stating his case.  Public Hearing will then be closed and there will be no more comments received from the applicant.  Keelan begins by explain that Mr. Sumerix is requesting a volume expansion of a legal non-conforming structure.  There were no written comments receive and no commentary from the Board.  Mr. Sumerix is asked to state his appeal.  He is a builder.  He and his wife have lived in the house for 10 years.  The house is not compliant.  He has looked at ways to add on that would meet their needs yet stay attractive for resale.  He has decided to do a ½ story addition, which will almost double the square footage of the home, but will not change the footprint.  Mr. Sumerix had drawings which he distributed to the Board for their review.  After brief discussion, the Public Hearing was closed at 7:25 PM.
Houghton reads the criteria from Chapter IV, section 4.02, which deals with the legal expansion of a non-conforming structure.   It is mentioned that when Houghton and Keelan went to the property for review they discovered 3 items missing from the checklist, which the applicant was able to address before tonight’s meeting.  This pre-review was beneficial in making sure all items were complete.  Houghton now reads from a list of proposed Findings of Fact.  It was agreed to remove item 2. and 9. from the list, but add the following items: It is currently within the distances established for the location of septic tanks by the County Health Department and exceeds that distance by 3’ 4 1/2”; The existing 24” soffit would be removed and replaced with one 12”, thereby reducing the non-conformity on the Barnes Road side of the house; The front entrance poses a safety issue as currently designed without a roof.  The Motion by Houghton to accept the proposed Findings of Fact with the amendments was seconded and passed 5-0.
The Board now discusses the conclusions listed on the document, resulting from the criteria needed for the variance.  They agree that all three criteria apply in this instance and the applicant is entitled to a variance. The Motion by Houghton to approve a variance based on the following conditions was seconded and passed 5-0.  A. The addition must be built as represented in the drawings and plans submitted to the Board; B. The variance is contingent upon the Board receiving confirmation from the Department of Health as to the fact that neither the septic tank nor the field will need to be relocated or expanded.  This written confirmation must be received by the Board within 60 days of this hearing; C. The applicant will be required to construct a roof over the front pad for safety purposes.  The pad shall not exceed 6’x6’, and the roof shall have an overhang of 1’ on all 3 sides.  The applicant will receive a letter from the Township as soon as they receive the letter from the Health Department. 
4. Planning Commission Report:  Spencer submitted his report, dated September 12, 2012, where he commented on two recommendations submitted by the ZBA.  The proposal to change the appointment of one alternate to two was discussed and approved by the Commission.  The proposal to change the language in 20.06 Variances was discussed and approved with one modification.  Change the word “classification” to “district”.  Due to a failure to properly notice the Public Hearings for these two issues, the Public Hearings will now be held in October.
5. Township Board Report:  Martel reported the Board will receive the Definitions Amendments from the Planning Commission and those definitions will definitely impact the ZBA.
6. Misc Matters:  1. Keelan distributed the Michigan’s Critical Dunes Act Amended for anyone interested; 2. The Board was asked whether anyone would like a copy of the MTA red book.  Let Keelan know so they can be ordered; 3. Keelan mentioned that Mr. Spencer’s term will be ending next month, as well as Mrs. Hein not returning and Mr. Martel, as Supervisor, being unable to sit on the ZBA.  Thanks are given to all three.  They will be missed.
7. There were no Concerns of the Public.
8. With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 PM.

These Minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.


Kathy S. Windiate
Recording Secretary
